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UPWELL INTERNAL DRAINAGE BOARD  
 

 

Telephone: DD (01354) 602003                                                                 Middle Level Offices 

                                                                                                                           MARCH 

E-mail: enquiries@middlelevel.gov.uk                Cambs 

             www.middlelevel.gov.uk                                                                                  PE15 0AH 

 

 

PLEASE NOTE CHANGE OF DATE  AND VENUE 
 

7th January 2022 

 

 

Mr Chairman and Gentlemen 

 

Meeting of the Board - 24th January 2022 
 

I enclose the Agenda for the Meeting of the Board to be held at The William Marshall Centre, 

Hurne Drove, Welney, PE14 9SD at 6.00 pm on Monday 24th January 2022. 

 

PLEASE NOTE THAT THIS AGENDA INCLUDES CONFIDENTIAL PAPERS. APART FROM 

THE COPY RETAINED WITH THE CONFIDENTIAL MINUTES THEY WILL BE 

DESTROYED FOLLOWING THE MEETING AND MEMBERS ARE REMINDED THAT 

THEY MUST NOT BE DISCUSSED WITH ANYONE OTHER THAN A BOARD MEMBER. 

 

AFTER THE MEETING, PLEASE DESTROY YOUR COPY OF THE PAPERS OR RETURN 

THEM TO THE OFFICE TO BE DESTROYED. 

 

Please telephone or e-mail to confirm to advise whether or not you will be attending the meeting as 

soon as possible. 

 

Yours truly 

 

D C THOMAS 

 

Clerk to the Board 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

To the Chairman and the Members of the Upwell Internal Drainage Board 
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A G E N D A 

 
 

1. Apologies for Absence 

 

 

 

2.  Standing Orders 

 

Further to minute B.1933, the Clerk will advise that there has been a further minor change to 

those Standing Orders approved at the last meeting of the Board.    

         (Copy pages 10-14) 

 

 

3. Declarations of Interest 

 

 Members to declare any interests relating to the Agenda. 

 

 

 

4. Confirmation of Minutes 

 

To confirm the Minutes of the Meeting of the Board held on 17th May 2021 and the Minutes 

of a Meeting/Inspection held on 28th June 2021. 

(Copy pages 15-34) 

 

 

5. Matters Arising from the Minutes 

 

 

 

6. Resignation of Board Member 

 

The Clerk will refer to a letter dated 15th November 2021 from Mr C F Hartley advising of his 

resignation from the Board. 

              (Copy page 35) 

 

 

7. Vacancy in Membership 

 

To consider the filling of the vacancy in the membership of the Board caused by the 

resignation of Mr C F Hartley. 

 

 

 

8. Ouse Washes Section 10 Reservoir Middle Level and Level South Barrier Bank works 

 

Further to minute B.1937, the Clerk will refer to the Newsletter from the Environment 

Agency dated December 2021. 

(Copy pages 36-37) 
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9. Amendments to the Constitution 

 

 Further to minute B.1936, the Clerk to report 

 

 

 

10. Worlds End Farm, Nordelph 

 

 Further to minute B.1938, the Clerk to report. 

 

 

 

11. Hales Drove, Old Croft River 

 

 Further to minute B.1939 and B.1972, the Chairman to report. 

 

 

 

12. Joint Maintenance Works ï Old Croft River  

 Contravention of Byelaws ï Maywood Bungalow (Pole and Wire Fence adjacent to Old Croft 

River) 

 

 Further to minute B.1940, the Chairman to report. 

 

 

 

13. Site of Former Shrub House, 46 Church Road, Christchurch ï Planning Application 

F/YR15/0104/F 

 

 Further to minute B.1941, the Clerk will report that the outstanding discharge contribution has 

now been received and the Consent document has been issued. 

          

         (See Confidential Papers Page 1) 

 

14. Roadway to Nordelph Pumping Station 

 

 Further to minute B.1942, the Vice Chairman to report. 

 

 

 

15. Structure under the Road at the Sixteen Foot River 

 

 Further to minute B.1943, the Chairman to report. 

 

 

 

15. Electrification of Cock Fen Pumping Station 

 

 Further to minute B.1944, the Clerk to report. 
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17. Asset Refurbishments ï Grant-in-Aid 

 

 Further to minute B.1945, the Clerk to report 

 

 

 

18. Flint House Road Structure ï Ownership 

 

 Further to minute B.1974 (2), the Clerk to report. 

 

 

 

19.  Contravention of Byelaws 

 

i) Trees planted at drain from the Nordelph Pump to Crouches Reservoir, running parallel 

to Pophamôs Eau. 

 

Further to minute B.1974(4)(iv), the Clerk to report. 

 

ii)  Outfall at Prospect Farm 

 

                   Further to minute B.1958, the Clerk to report.   

 

 

 

20. Nordelph Pumping Station ï Right of Way 

 

 Further to minute B.1974(4)(v), the Clerk to report. 

 

 

 

21. The Old Croft Outlet 

 

 Further to minutes B.1945(iii) and B.1974(5), the Clerk to report. 

 

 

 

22. Clerk's Report 

 

 The Clerk advises:- 

 

i) COVID-19 Actions 

 

That due to the risk of COVID-19 mutations appropriate measures are being put in place, 

revised and reviewed as per government advice and using activity-based risk assessments. 

 

 ii)      Middle Level Commissioners and Administered Boards Chairs Meeting 

 

 That a seventh Chairôs Meeting was held on the 2nd November 2021. 

 

The meeting covered a wide variety of matters likely to affect IDBs. A summary of the key 

points and resolutions follows; 
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a) The MLC Chair introduced the meeting and took the opportunity to warn those present 

that government were pushing for land in this area to be set aside to mitigate the impacts of 

climate change. In this respect there was concern that the data underpinning this move was 

out-of-date and inadequate and that there was a risk that no proper account would be taken of 

the storage effects of the land as it is currently managed compared to how it might react if 

managed as wetland. 

 

b) To better fit in with the farming calendar the annual safety audits carried out by Cope 

are to be moved to January and February. In response to a question from the floor, Chairs 

were advised that it is ultimately the Board and not the MLCôs responsibility to manage safety 

at Board owned assets, although the MLC will assist where they can. 

 

c) Chairs considered that it was considered important that IDBs and the MLC have a 

policy on climate change. It was felt likely that this will become increasingly important as 

pressure mounts for action to be taken. In this respect the Clerk advised that the MLC 

intended to carry out a baseline assessment of its carbon footprint which would then be used 

to underpin plans for reductions in CO2 release and for mitigation. This model would be 

made available to those IDBs which wished to follow a similar path. Once what could be 

reasonably achieved has been defined a policy to steer implementation would be produced. 

Obviously, the aim will be to achieve net zero or as close to it as can be realistically and 

practically be achieved. 

 

d) The Chief Executive outlined the work of WRE, including the regional reconciliation of 

water supply just carried out, the proposals for two new reservoirs (one in Lincolnshire and 

one in Cambridgeshire) and the future plans for water security providing a 1 in 500 year level 

of drought tolerance for potable water supply. On this latter point he advised that he had been 

pushing hard for the needs of agriculture to be taken into account, noting that wet farming and 

environmental targets for farming would require extra water in this region. Also, he 

considered that separating agricultural need from environmental need was an error and failed 

to recognise the close tie between the two.  

 

e) It was reported that it seemed increasingly likely that despite lobbying MPs and Defra it 

will be the case from the 1st April 2022 that IDBôs will  lose access to red diesel for anything 

other than powering generators and for heating. This will increase costs and will present 

problems with the use of contractors who also work for agriculture which will have an 

exemption, hence can continue to use red diesel in plant. 

 

f) On member training it was agreed that the MLC would set up a Zoom type seminar 

running several of the ADA video training sessions back-to-back. All members of all MLC 

administered IDBs would be invited and attendance will be recorded. This was seen as the 

most efficient way of delivering the training that Defra expects members to have undertaken. 

 

g) For the next round of IDB meetings, the MLC website secure pages will be used for 

Board meeting documents. Members will be sent links to the appropriate webpage with a 

password. The documents can then be downloaded whenever it is convenient to do so.  

MEMB ERS WILL BE ENCOURAGED TO FOLLOW THIS ROUTE RATHER THAN 

REQUIRE PAPER COPIES OF DOCUMENTS.  In exceptional circumstances ï for 

example for those members without email addresses - a paper copy of the relevant documents 

can still be printed off, bound and sent out.  The use of the Microsoft Teams software is also 

to be explored for future years. 

 

h) GDPR was discussed and it was resolved that for internal matters, or where working 

with partner organisations all email addresses will be visible to allow members to see who has 

knowledge of the matter under discussion.  All external communications will normally be 
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blind copied unless there is a need to show the address or the address is already known (for 

example when a member is passing on a query he or she has received themselves). It was also 

agreed that the website could continue to show names and primary contact numbers as long as 

addresses were not identified.  

 

 

 iii)  Applications for byelaw consent 

 

 That the following applications for consent to undertake works in and around 

 watercourses have been approved and granted since the last general meeting of the Board; 

 

 Name of Applicant            Description of Works      Date Consent Granted 

 

 Robert Palmby  Installation of 100m diameter steel pipe  26 July 2021 

     and outfall between points 128 and 129  

 

 Clive Benjamin  Piping and filling of 15 meters od private  28 July 2021 

     watercourse alongside 1 Brimstone Close,    

     Christchurch. 

 

 

iv) Association of Drainage Authorities 

 

a) Annual Conference 

  

That the 84th Annual Conference of the Association was held on Wednesday the 10th 

November 2021. 

 

The Conference was once again held virtually and was split into two parts; the Conference in 

the morning and AGM in the afternoon. It is expected that, whilst in future years it is hoped to 

return to a face-to-face format, the clear separation between conference and AGM is likely to 

be retained. 

 

Speakers this year included Rebecca Row MP (Parliamentary Under Secretary of State ï 

Defra), Dieter Helm (economist) and Lord De Ramsey (then President of ADA). 

 

Topics covered included the challenges of climate change and the need to step up to the plate 

in delivering on the aim to achieve a net zero target as soon as possible, the importance of 

partnership working and the importance of agriculture in feeding the nation. The latter 

included the need to better educate the population, who clearly desire to move forward on 

delivering climate change and ecological objectives, but do not fully appreciate the role of 

agriculture, its real impacts or even properly understood where and how food is sourced. One 

example given that challenged a common assumption that agriculture was bad for the 

environment was that recent monitoring of CO2 release had shown that a well irrigated peat 

field of onions released less CO2 than adjacent dry grassland. 

 

In his speech Lord De Ramsey announced that he was stepping down as President and that his 

place would be taken by Henry Cator. He was warmly thanked by ADA for his many years of 

service and was presented with a painting by an artist which it is known he admires. Henry 

spoke about how pleased he had been to be invited to take over the role and that he looked 

forward to working with ADA to meet the future challenges of the industry. 

 

The AGM that followed gave an update on the work of ADA, noting the likelihood that, 

despite vigorous lobbying, the expectation was that from 1st April 2022 IDBs would no 
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longer be able to use red diesel for anything other than heating or to run generators. This will 

impact on costs and will provide challenges to the continued use of agricultural contractors. 

The passing of the Environment Bill was touched upon which will release barriers to the 

formation of new IDBs and will also provide opportunities for IDBs to explore extending 

their boundaries if it was clearly beneficial to do so. Innes Thomason spoke on the work of 

ADA and the consultations ADA had responded to, including proposals to extend beaver 

introduction and a water abstraction licencing charging review amongst other things. Finally, 

it was reported that the ADA Board had agreed to a 1% rise in subscriptions for the 2022/23 

year and noted that with inflationary pressures a higher increase should be expected next year. 

 

b) Annual Conference 

 

That the Annual Conference of the Association of Drainage Authorities will be on Wednesday 

9th November 2022, venue to be confirmed. 

 

 c) Meeting of the River Great Ouse Branch 

 

 That the Annual Conference of the River Great Ouse branch of the Association will be held 

on Tuesday the 1st March 2022.     

 

d) Updating IDB Byelaws 
 

Further to minute B.1795, ADA has advised that there was an error in the Model Byelaws 

relating to a Penalty Note which referred to s37 of the Criminal Justice Act 1982, which was 

actually repealed on the 1.12.2020 by the Sentencing Act 2020. Consequently, Defra has 

amended the Penalty Notice attached to the byelaws to include the correct reference. This 

Penalty Notice is not part of the Byelaws and, as such, is a simple correction. There is no 

requirement either to readvertise, or seek Defra approval and the version now uploaded to the 

website is the corrected one.  

 

 

v) Environment Act 

 

In November 2021 Defra announced that the Environment Act became law. The stated aim of 

this Act is to improve air and water quality, tackle waste, increase recycling, halt the decline 

of species, and improve the natural environment. However, the Act also includes powers 

(specific to IDBs) which amend the Land Drainage Act 1991, addressing the technical issue 

of missing or incomplete data, which is preventing existing internal drainage boards from 

expanding and new ones from being established. Defra have stated that they will be working 

on the associated secondary legislation over the coming year and will be engaging with IDBs 

through ADA on this. 

 

 

vi) Smart Level System/District Wide Telemetry Bid 

 

Further to minutes B.1946(iii) and B.1973, the Clerk to report. 

 

 

vii) National Drainage Show & Floodex 2022 

 

That the National Drainage Show & Floodex 2022 will be held at ExCel, London on the 23rd 

and 24th November 2022. 
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23. Consulting Engineersô Report, including Planning and Consenting Matters 

 

 To consider the Report of the Consulting Engineers 

(Encl 1) 

 

 

24. Finance Committee Report 

 

 To receive the Report of the Finance Committee 

 

  

 

25. District Foremanôs Report   

 

 To consider the Report of the District Foreman. 

(Copy pages 38-39) 

 

 

26. Conservation Officerôs Newsletter  

 

The Clerk to refer to the Conservation Officerôs Newsletter, previously circulated to 

members. 

 

 

 

27. District Labour 

 Board's Employee's Wages 

 

With reference to minute B.1846, the Clerk will report that the District Foremanôs wages will 

be increased in accordance with the Middle Level Commissionersô pay award. 

 

 

 

28. Association of Drainage Authorities 

 Subscriptions  

 

The Clerk will report that ADA has increased subscriptions by 1% for 2022. 

 

 

 

29. Determination of Annual Values for Rating Purposes 

 

The Clerk will submit the recommendations for the determination of annual values for rating 

purposes. 

(See Confidential Papers ï Page 2) 

 

 

30. Rate arrears 

 

 To consider writing off rate arrears. 

(See Confidential Papers ï Page 2) 
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31. Health and Safety Report 

 

Further to minute B.1962, the Chairman will refer to the report received from Cope Safety 

Management following their visit to the District on 24th November 2021 and report thereon. 

 

           (Copy pages 40-43) 

 

 

 

32. Completion of the Annual Accounts and Annual Return of the Board ï 2020/2021  

 

 a) To consider the comments of the Auditors on the Annual Return for the year ended on 

the 31st March 2021. 

(Copy pages 44-48) 

 

 b) To consider the Audit Report of the Internal Auditor for the year ended on the 31st 

March 2021. 

(Copy pages 49-57) 

 

 

33. Defra IDB1 Returns   

 

 The Clerk to refer to the completed IDB1 form for 2020/2021. 

(Copy pages 58-67) 

 

 

 

34. Expenditure/Estimate Update 

 

The Clerk will advise the Board of how estimated expenditure for 2021/2022 compares with 

actual expenditure to date. 

(Copy page 68) 

 

 

 

35. Date of Next Meeting 

 

  

 

 

36. Any Other Business 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 10 

 

Rules made by the Upwell Internal Drainage Board with the approval of the 
Secretary of State under paragraph 3(1) of the Second Schedule to the Land 
Drainage Act, 1991. The relevant statutory provisions governing the proceedings of 
an Internal Drainage Board are set out in the Annex to these Rules for reference 
purposes 
 

Regulations as to Proceedings 
 
1. Meetings of the Board, for which 14 days notice will be given, will be open to the 

public and press who will on the invitation of the Chairman be able to speak at the 
meeting. The Board can name a resolution to exclude the public and/or press from 
a meeting or part thereof:- 

 
a) The Board will hold an Annual Public Meeting. 
 
b) The Board will hold a meeting at which the drainage rate and special levies 

will be set to enable the latter to be served on the special levy council by no 
later than the 15th February in respect to the following financial year. 

 
c) In the event of the need for an emergency meeting the notice will be waived. 
 
d) The Board will hold a meeting following an election of members of the board 

at which the election of the Chairman and Vice Chairman will be made. 
 
2. For each meeting, other than for one arranged as an emergency meeting, members 

will receive an Agenda and any accompanying papers by post or other means 
despatched at least seven days before the meeting. 

 
3. No business shall be transacted by the Board, other than that which appears on the 

Agenda, unless 75% of the members present agree to any such additional issue 
being discussed. 

 
  

a) A formal meeting of the Board cannot be conducted unless 10 members are 
present at the start of and during the meeting. If departures reduce the 
number below 10 then the Chairman will terminate the meeting at that point. 

 
b) All resolutions and proposals will be decided by a majority of votes of the 

members present. 
 
c) In the case of an equality of votes at any meeting, the Chairman for the time 

being of such meeting shall have a second or casting vote. 
 
4. The Board shall meet at a place to be confirmed on the Agenda, including: in 

person, by remote attendance, or a combination of the two. A place where a 
meeting is held, or to be held, includes reference to more than one place including 
electronic, digital or virtual locations such as internet locations, web addresses or 
conference call telephone numbers.  

 
A member in remote attendance is present if they are able at that time -  

(a)to hear, and where practicable see, and be so heard and, where practicable, be seen by, the 

other members in attendance,  
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(b)to hear, and where practicable see, and be so heard and, where practicable, been seen by 

any members of the public entitled to attend part or all, of the meeting. 

 
5. The Board shall, as soon as they conveniently can, appoint a Chairman and Vice-

Chairman for a period not exceeding three years. The term of office of such 
Chairman and Vice-Chairman shall continue until the first meeting of the Board after 
the next election following his appointment. 

 
6. If any vacancy occurs in the office of Chairman or Vice-Chairman, the Board shall 

as soon as they conveniently can after the occurrence of such vacancy, choose 
someone of their number to fill such vacancy. 

 
7. a) At any meeting of the Board the Chairman, if present, shall preside. 
 

b) If the Chairman is absent from a meeting of the Board, the Vice-Chairman, if 
present, shall preside. 

 
c) If at any meeting of the Board both the Chairman and Vice-Chairman are not 

present at the time the members present shall choose someone of their 
number to be Chairman of such meeting. 

 
8. The Board shall cause Minutes to be made of all meetings and recorded in an 

appropriate form:- 
 
 a) of all appointments of Officers made by the Board 
 

b) of the names of the members present at each meeting of the Board and 
Committees or Sub-Committees of the Board 

 
c) of all orders made by the Board and Committees or Sub-Committees of the 

Board, and 
 
d) of all resolutions and proceedings of meetings of the Board and of 

Committees or Sub-Committees of the Board. 
 

The Board will approve, with or without amendment, the minutes of the preceding 
meeting and these will be duly signed by the Chairman together with any financial 
statements presented at that meeting. 

 
9. All proceedings, resolutions and reports of every Committee or Sub-Committee 

intended to be laid before the Board shall be circulated among the members of the 
Board at least seven days before the meeting of the Board at which the same are to 
be submitted. 

 
 

Committees or Sub-Committees 
 
10. The Board may appoint such Committees or Sub-Committees as they think fit but 

all acts of any Committee or Sub-Committee shall be subject to the approval of the 
Board unless the Board has delegated its powers to that Committee or Sub-
Committee to deal with a specific issue. 
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11. A Committee or Sub-Committee may elect a Chairman of their meetings. If no such 
Chairman is elected, or if he is not present, the members present shall choose 
someone of their number to be Chairman of such meeting. 

 
12. A Committee or Sub-Committee may meet and adjourn as they think proper. 

Proposals at any meeting shall be determined by a majority of votes of the 
members present. In case of any equal division of votes the Chairman shall have a 
second or casting vote. 

 
13. Regulations 8 and 9 shall apply to minutes of Committees and Sub-Committees. 
 

Standing Orders 
Order of Debate 

 
14. Every proposal or amendment, other than a proposal for the approval of a 

Committee or Sub-Committee, shall be proposed and seconded and shall, if 
required, be submitted to the Chairman who shall read it out before it is further 
discussed or put to the meeting. 

 
15. The Chairman will invite members to speak on the subject under discussion.  
 
16. Members must declare where they have an interest in a matter to be discussed, the 

Chairman then deciding what if any part the member can take in any ensuing 
discussion and whether the member can vote. 

 
17. A proposal or amendment once made shall not be withdrawn without the consent of 

the Board. 
 
18. Every amendment shall be relevant to the proposal to which it is applied.  
 
19. Whenever an amendment upon an original resolution has been proposed and 

seconded, no second or subsequent amendment shall be moved until the first 
amendment shall have been dealt with but notice of any number of amendments 
may be given. 

 
20. If an amendment is rejected then other amendments may be proposed on the 

original resolution or proposal. 
 
21. If an amendment is carried the proposal as amended shall take the place of the 

original proposal and shall become the question upon which any further amendment 
may be moved. 

 
22. No proposal to rescind any resolution which has been passed within the preceding 

six months, nor any proposal to the same effect as any proposal which has been 
negatived within the preceding six months shall be in order unless: (a) notice 
thereof has been given and specified in the Agenda and (b) the notice bears, in 
addition to the name of the member who proposed the resolution, the names of two 
other members; and when such resolution or proposal has been disposed of by the 
Board, it shall not be competent for any member to propose a similar proposal 
within a further period of six months. 

 
23. Order 22 shall not apply to proposals which are moved by the Chairman or other 

members of the Committee or Sub-Committee in pursuance of the report of the 
Committee. 
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Common Seal 

 
24. The Common Seal of the Board shall be kept in some safe place. All deeds and 

other documents to which the Common Seal of the Board shall require to be affixed 
shall be sealed in pursuance of the Board, and in the presence of both the 
Chairman and the Clerk of the Board. 

 
25. Copies of all sealed documents must be retained. 
 

Suspension of Standing Orders 
 
26. Any one or more of the standing orders, in any case of urgency or upon resolution 

or proposal made on a notice duly given, may be suspended at any meeting, so far 
as regards any business at such meeting, provided that 75% of the members of the 
Board present and voting are in agreement. 

 
STATUTORY PROVISIONS REGARDING THE PROCEEDINGS OF AN INTERNAL 
DRAINAGE BOARD SET OUT IN PARAGRAPH 3 OF SCHEDULE 2 TO THE LAND 
DRAINAGE ACT, 1991. 
 

Proceedings of internal drainage board 
 
  3. (1)   An internal drainage board may, with the approval of the relevant Minister, make 
rulesï  
 
      (a)  for regulating the proceedings of the board, including quorum, place of meetings 

and notices to be given of meetings; 
 
      (b)    with respect to the appointment of a chairman and a vice-chairman; 
 
      (c)   for enabling the board to constitute committees; and 
 
      (d)  for authorising the delegation to committees of any of the powers of the board and 

for   regulating the proceedings of committees, including quorum, place of 
meetings and notices to be given of meetings. 

 
      (2)  The first meeting of an internal drainage board shall be held on such day and at 

such time and place as may be fixed by the relevant Minister; and the relevant 
Minister shall cause notice of the meeting to be sent by post to each member of 
the board not less than fourteen days before the appointed day. 

 
      (3)   Any member of an internal drainage board who is interested in any company with 

which the board has, or proposes to make, any contract shallï 
 
      (a)   disclose to the board the fact and nature of his interest; and  
 
      (b)   take no part in any deliberation or decision of the board relating to such contract; 
 
and such disclosure shall be forthwith recorded in the minutes of the board. 
 
      (4)   A minute of the proceedings of a meeting of an internal drainage board, or of a 

committee of such a board, purporting to be signed at that or the next ensuing 
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meeting by a person describing himself as, or appearing to be, the chairman of the 
meeting to the proceedings of which the minute relatesï 

 
      (a)   shall be evidence of the proceedings; and  
 
      (b)   shall be received in evidence without further proof. 
 
      (5)   Until the contrary is provedï 
 
      (a)   every meeting in respect of the proceedings of which a minute has been so signed 

shall be deemed to have been duly convened and held; 
 
      (b)   all the proceedings had at any such meeting shall be deemed to have been duly 
had; and 
 
      (c)   where the proceedings at any such meeting are the proceedings of a committee, 

the committee shall be deemed to have been duly constituted and to have had 
power to deal with the matters referred to in the minute. 

 
     (6)   The proceedings of an internal drainage board shall not be invalidated by any 

vacancy in the membership of the board or by any defect in the appointment or 
qualification of any member of the board. 

  
       
The Common Seal of the  
Upwell Internal Drainage Board 
was affixed in the presence of:- 
 
 
 
Chairman 
 
 
 
 
Clerk 
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UPWELL INTERNAL DRAINAGE BOARD  

 

At a Meeting of the Upwell Internal Drainage Board 

hosted at the Middle Level Offices, March on Monday the 17th May 2021 

 

PRESENT 

 

   K Goodger Esq (Chairman)  S Hartley Esq 

   P Clabon Esq (Vice Chairman) R S Means Esq 

   H G Bliss Esq    A Quail Esq 

   S A Calton Esq   J Quail Esq 

   C J Crofts Esq    C N T Rose Esq 

   R D Gladwin Esq   B Scott Esq 

   G W Gowler Esq   W Sutton Esq 

P M Tegerdine Esq 

 

 The Clerk and Miss Samantha Ablett (representing the Clerk to the Board) and Mr Carl Nunn 

(District Officer) were in attendance.    

 

 The Chairman enquired whether ALL Board members were happy for the meeting to be 

recorded.   All members were in agreement. 

 

 

  Apologies for absence 

 

 Apologies for absence were received from R Gott Esq, J Kirk Esq, B Rackley Esq and N R 

Russell Esq. 

 

 

  B.1933 Standing Orders 

 

 Further to minute B.1858, Miss Ablett reported that ADA have obtained agreement from 

Defra for the flexibility which allowed the Board to choose how they wished to hold Board 

meetings during the pandemic to become permanent.  This change will allow remote attendance or 

fully virtual meetings to take place in future should that best meet the Boardôs particular 

requirements at that time.  

 

RESOLVED 

 

That the Board adopt the revised Standing Orders. 

 

 

  B.1934 Declarations of Interest 

 

 Miss Ablett reminded Members of the importance of declaring an interest in any matter 

included in todayôs agenda that involved or was likely to affect any individual on the Board. 

 

 The Chairman and Vice Chairman declared interests in minutes B.1953 and B.1967. 

 

 Councillor Sutton declared an interest (as Members of the Middle Level Board) in any matters 

relating to the Middle Level Commissioners.  

 

 Councillor Sutton declared an interest in all planning matters as a member of Fenland District 

Councilôs Planning Committee. 
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 Messrs A and J Quail  declared interests in planning application (MLC Ref No. 509) received 

for Mr J Quail. 

 

 Mr Gladwin declared an interest in planning application (MLC Ref Nos 409, 412 & 414) 

received for P J Farms Ltd. 

 

 Mr Tegerdine declared an interest in any matter in which Waldersey Farms were involved.    

 

 Mr Means declared an interest in minute no. B.1938. 

  

 Mr Bliss declared an interest in minute no. B.1967. 

 

 

  B.1935 Confirmation of Minutes 

 

RESOLVED 

 

 That the Minutes of the Meeting of the Board held on the 18th January 2021 are recorded 

correctly and that they be confirmed and signed. 

 

 

  B.1936 Amendments to the Constitution 

 

 Further to minute B.1903, Miss Ablett reported that the draft reconstitution scheme had been 

approved by Defra and had been sent to an Environment Agency solicitor, who needed to advertise 

the Scheme and send copies to the relevant local authorities, namely Fenland District Council and 

the Borough Council of Kings Lynn and West Norfolk.   She advised that once advertised there 

would be a period of one month for objections. 

 

Miss Ablett added that the Assistant Clerk had been asked to supply the names of the 14 

Elected Members who will form the Board.   As the Board had not been filling vacancies when they 

had arisen over the past few years, the number of elected Board members had consequently reduced 

from 20 to 14 and Miss Ablett enquired whether the Board were happy for these names to be put 

forward. 

 

Miss Ablett advised that the next stage was for any objections to be considered and then 

Defra would prepare the Final Order to be advertised in the London Gazette with a further period of 

30 days for objections.   Assuming no objections were received, the Assistant Clerk estimated that 

the remaining procedures would take between 2-3 months. 

 

RESOLVED 

 

 That the names of the current Upwell members be supplied to the Environment Agency to 

form the membership of the reconstituted Board, 
  
 

B.1937 Ouse Washes Section 10 Reservoir Middle Level and South Level Barrier Bank 

Works 

 

 Further to minute B.1905, Miss Ablett referred to a Newsletter from the Environment Agency 

dated March 2021. 
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  B.1938 Worlds End Farm, Nordelph 

 

 Further to minute B.1906, the Clerk  referred to the issues at Worlds End Farm and reported 

that the Chairman, Vice Chairman, and the Middle Level Commissionersô Solicitor/Assistant Clerk 

had recently met with Mr Partridge and his agent on site and that following this meeting he hoped 

the matter will soon be concluded. 

 

 Having spoken with Mr Partridgeôs agent and agreeing a course of action with him, which he 

would confirm in writing, the Clerk advised that Mr Partridgeôs agent was quite clear as to the 

advice he would be giving to his client. 

 

(NB) ï Mr Means declared an interest when this item was discussed. 

 

 

  B.1939 Hales Drove, Old Croft River 

 

 Further to minute B.1907, the Chairman referred to the sheet piling works behind the cottages 

opposite Hales Drove and, having consulted the Clerk, it was agreed that an Engineer should 

inspect the site to ascertain the length of pile that would be required. 

 

 The Clerk confirmed that from the bank top to the hard back level had been measured and was 

near of 2 metres.   He anticipated that the length of pile required was likely to be in the region of 5-

6 metres and he would arrange for the Consulting Engineer to confirm this with the Chairman. 

 

 The Chairman hoped that, providing the resident at Maywood Farm allowed the Board access, 

the work would be undertaken in the summer. 

 

RESOLVED 

 

 That the Consulting Engineer advise the Chairman or Vice Chairman of the length of pile 

required for the piling works. 

 

 

  B.1940 Joint Maintenance Works ï Old Croft River 

Contravention of Byelaws ï Maywood  Bungalow (Pole and Wire Fence adjacent to 

Old Croft River) 

 

 Further to minute B.1909(b), Miss Ablett reported that Manea & Welney District Drainage 

Commissioners had sent another letter to the resident requesting that a consent application be 

submitted, but no response had been received. 

 

 The Chairman advised that, in view of the Board being able to gain entry for works last 

summer, the resident did not appear to have a problem but he would still have to either remove the 

hedge or apply for consent.   He added that when applying the Boardôs/Commissioners Byelaws, all 

landowners/occupiers had to be seen to be treated the same way. 

 

 The Chairman further advised that the resident was very approachable and as he would be 

speaking to him shortly to arrange access for the piling work he would address the hedge and the 

consent requirement with him at the same time. 

 

RESOLVED 

 

 That the Chairman speak with the resident to resolve the issue. 
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B.1941 Site of Former Shrub House, 46 Church Road, Christchurch ï Planning 

Application F/YR15/0104/F 

 

 Further to minute B.1910, Miss Ablett reported that the outstanding discharge contribution 

had still not been received and the Planning Engineer was continuing to pursue payment. 

 

RESOLVED 

 

That the Planning Engineer pursue collection of the outstanding discharge contribution as 

soon as possible. 

 

 

  B.1942 Roadway to Nordelph Pumping Station 

 

 Further to minute B.1911, the Chairman confirmed that the planings had been delivered but 

due to work load and weather conditions these were yet to be laid.  The Vice Chairman would make 

arrangements with the District Foreman for the necessary work to be carried out. 

 

 

  B.1943 Structure under the Road at the Sixteen Foot River 

 

 Further to minute B.1913, the Chairman advised that he hoped that he and the Vice Chairman 

would be able to meet with Messrs A & J Quail on site after harvest to form a strategy and that once 

this was agreed he would contact the Consulting Engineer to request delivery of the clay and make 

arrangements with the Contractors for the work to be undertaken. 

 

RESOLVED 

 

 That the Chairman and Vice Chairman meet with Messrs A & J Quail on site after harvest to 

form a strategy and contact the Consulting Engineer to make the necessary arrangements. 

 

 

  B.1944 Electrifi cation of  Cock Fen Pumping station 

   

 Further to minute B.1917, Miss Ablett reported that a loan of £300,000 had been advanced to 

the Board in February 2021.   The contract had been awarded to E Rand & Sons in January and UK 

Power Networks had acknowledged receipt of £102,553 paid to them in February for the 

installation of the power supply.  

 

 Miss Ablett advised that, due to UK Power Networks not having received details of land 

ownership and access rights, this was delaying progressing with the power supply and obtaining 

drawings from UK Power Networks for the transformer base. 

 

 The Assistant Clerk had advised that deeds were held relating to ownership of the access land 

but not for the pumping station and she had contacted UK Power Networks to ascertain what they 

required and whether they required an Easement or wayleave over the land owned by the 

Environment Agency.   Miss Ablett advised that a response had not yet been received. 

 

 Miss Ablett reported the aim remained to have the 3-phase electricity installed for March 2022 

ready for the installation of the electric motors and panel in May/June 2022. 
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  B.1945 Asset Refurbishments ï Grant-in-Aid 

 

 Further to minute B.1923, Miss Ablett reported that £50,000 for the refurbishment of flood 

risk management structures had been allocated in the Environment Agencyôs Project Application 

and Funding System and the Clerk was waiting for the Chairman to agree which of the Boardôs 

structures should take priority. 

 

 The Chairman considered this would be an opportunity to replace some of the failing culverts 

along the Old Croft River, particularly in Welney, and although these may not be owned by the 

Board the grant-in-aid funding did give the Board the opportunity to upgrade them in order to have 

better control of the water flow.  He added that with the monies available it was hoped several 

culverts could be refurbished. 

 

 Miss Ablett advised that the funds were not yet available to the Board, they had purely been 

set aside, and a grant-in-aid application would have to be submitted and a business case developed 

before the Board would know whether a bid had been successful. 

 

 The Clerk added that the Board would have to select which structures required refurbishment 

and advise why they had been selected, for example, were they in danger of collapsing or were they 

undersized.    He added that the Board may struggle obtaining grant-in-aid if the works were 

required for routine maintenance, which was not considered a flood risk.  He considered that to 

assist with the development of a business case. the Board should produce a list and prioritise those 

structures which pose most risk to the Board. 

 

 The Clerk reported that the Middle Level Commissioners had also submitted a bid, on behalf 

of the Board, for a further £100,000 to be set aside next year.   If this was successful the funding 

could be £50,000 for 2021-2022 and £100,000 for 2022-2023 and if the Board were to pursue with 

a grant-in-aid application a business case would be developed with a view to having £50,000 this 

year followed by a £100,000 next year seeking to maximise all of the grant that might be available. 

 

 The Chairman enquired what the implications would be with refurbishing structures that were 

on the border of the District with Manea & Welney District Drainage Commissioners. 

 

 The Clerk confirmed he would seek advice from the Environment Agency and get back to the 

Chairman. 

  

 Members approved for the Finance Committee to identify the Boardôs structures that require 

attention and advise the Clerk so that a business case could be produced. 

 

 Mr S Hartley reported that at the point where the Old Croft flows into the Sixteen Foot River 

at The Old Croft Outlet there was a considerable amount of debris and enquired who was 

responsible for itsô removal. 

 

 The Chairman requested the Clerk investigate whether the Middle Level Commissioners or 

the Board were responsible for clearing the outlet. 

 

RESOLVED 

 

 i)  That the Finance Committee meet to identify the structures requiring attention, estimate 

the costs involved and provide the Clerk with details. 

 

 ii)  That when advised by the Finance Committee a grant-in-aid application be made for 

£50,000 in 2021-2022 and £100,000 for 2022-2023. 
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 iii)  That the Clerk investigate who is responsible for the removal of debris where the Old 

Croft River meets the Sixteen Foot River at The Old Croft Outlet. 

 

 iv)  That the Clerk investigate whether the Environment Agency would have any 

reservations or concerns for grant-in-aid to be allocated to Upwell Internal Drainage Board for 

refurbishing structures that are between Districts. 

 

 

  B.1946 Clerkôs Report 

 

 Miss Ablett advised:-  

 

 i) Applications for byelaw consent 

 

  That the following applications for consent to undertake works in and around 

 watercourses have been approved and granted since the last general meeting of the Board:- 

 

 Name of Applicant        Description of Works  Date Consent Granted 

 

 Mr C and Mr B Dawson Construction of 600mm pipe to   21st December 2020 

      form an access crossing for 

      roadway access off ñFen Viewò 

      Land west of Syringa House 

      Upwell Road, Christchurch 

 

 Mr C and Mr B Dawson Installation of surface water    21st December 2020 

      outfall headwall within bank of 

      private watercourse adjacent to  

      ñFen Viewò land west of Syringa 

      House, Upwell Road, Christchurch 

 

 Waldersey Farms Ltd  Installation of 19 no field     9th March 2021 

      underdrain outfalls in district 

      watercourse between Points 

      80 and 82 and points 101 and 

      105 near Cock Fen Pumping 

      Station 

RESOLVED 

 

 That the action taken in granting consent be approved. 

 

 ii) Association of Drainage Authorities 

 

 a) Meeting of the River Great Ouse Branch 

 

  That the Annual Conference of the River Great Ouse branch of the Association was held 

virtually on Tuesday the 2nd March 2021.     

 

  Matters covered were that there was a change in Chairman with Harry Raby stepping 

down and Marc Heading taking his place.   Councillor Doug McMurdo takes on the role of 

Vice Chairman.   This maintains the balance of having upland and lowland members in key 

roles and also balances council and agricultural ratepayersô interests.   John Heading was 

appointed for another three years on the ADA Board as branch representative.   Robert 
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Caudwell gave on update on ADA matters focusing in on progress of the agriculture bill 

through parliament and the lowland peat initiative which he considers must not negatively 

impact on livelihoods and the need to produce food for the nation. Next to speak was Brian 

Stewart who was seeking support for his initiative to create an Ex-Officio post on the FRCC 

for the sitting Chairman of the Great Ouse branch of ADA (EA nominated post). This was 

supported unanimously and Marc Heading will take up this new role with immediate effect. 

 

Claire Jouvray and Paul Burrows gave updates on the revenue funding position, which 

was quite healthy with sources of money found to deliver what had been targeted and on the 

long-term strategy for the area including the tactical plans which are set to make access to 

grant in aid smoother than it might otherwise be.   A warning was raised that funding may get 

squeezed as time passes and the financial impact of COVID-19 gets addressed.  

 

              Approximately 30 people attended this virtual meeting, which should return to its 

normal format at Prickwillow Hall next year. 

 

                    That the date of the next meeting is Tuesday the 1st March 2022. 

 

 b) ADA response to publication of EFRA Flooding Inquiry Report 

 
 That ADA have responded to the Government EFRA report into the winters flooding, 

which has the headline conclusion that the lack of clear flood-resilience targets is leaving 

England at risk of 'playing catch-up' with climate change. 

 

 Encouragingly, in addition to recognising these challenges, EFRA have also clearly 

stated that in light of ever more frequent and severe storms, there is an urgent need to provide 

long-term funding for the maintenance of existing and new flood defences, to match capital 

commitment together with a need to examine the mental health impacts of severe flooding, 

calling for an action plan to address this alongside the economic and physical effects.  

 

 ADAôs response and the full EFRA report can be found via the following link; 
https://publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm5801/cmselect/cmenvfru/170/170.pdf 

 

 iii) Smart Level System/District Wide Telemetry Bid 

 

 Further to minute B.1915(vi), that a Local Levy Bid had been submitted that appears to 

have been successful and will offer a contribution of half the cost of installing telemetry at 

pumping station sites.   This will allow early warnings of pump or weedscreen failure and 

remote operation.  Also, as the bid covers all MLC administered IDBs there is scale which 

will facilitate very competitive rates. 

 

 When looking at the cost of telemetry there will be a number of factors that will impact 

upon cost. We have asked Xylem to put together a table that should cover the upper and lower 

bounds of all IDB pumping stations (see below). Prior to placing an order a site survey will be 

undertaken, average cost for this is expected to be in the region of £200. Xylem will then 

assess what if any control panel modifications will be required to allow telemetry. The other 

defining factor will be whether there is to be an additional requirement for remote control of 

the station pumps and set points. The table covers this range.  

 

 The costing bands are: 

 

 

 

 

 

https://publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm5801/cmselect/cmenvfru/170/170.pdf
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Low £2000 - £5,000 Minor panel modifications are required, signals are present 

but need work to the panel to present or make these available 

to telemetry. 

Medium £5,001 - £24,999 Signals are not present to enable telemetry and panel 

modifications are quite intensive to bring the panel to a point 

where a telemetry unit can be installed. 

High £25,000 + Signals are not present and the panel requires major 

modifications to give the required signals. Should this option 

be required it is anticipated that consideration first should be 

given to replacement of the control panel which would bring 

more value and longevity. Signals for telemetry could be 

more easily accommodated in a new panel.  

 

Note all above figures are gross and if the Board resolves to go ahead as part of the Grant 

funded scheme currently on offer will be discounted 50%. 

 

Note: The telemetry access will be cloud based, increasing the flexibility in access at the 

appropriate level for staff and District Officers. 

 

 Members discussed the advantages of having telemetry at the pumping stations and approved 

for a survey to be carried out at each pumping station. 

 

RESOLVED 

 

That a survey be carried out at each pumping station 

 

iv) Land Registry 

 

 That whilst it is a legal requirement for land occupiers to notify the Board of any change 

of occupation, including releasing contact details for the new occupiers, on many occasions 

this does not occur and time is spent trying to determine who the new occupier is.   When the 

normal avenues fail to deliver any meaningful information we now use our Land Registry 

account to gain details of the current land owner.  The costs of making an application via this 

method are small (currently £6) but obviously this will show up on the Board accounts, hence 

the need to draw this new way of working to the Boards attention. 

 

 

 v) National Drainage Show & Floodex 2021 

 

  That the National Drainage Show & Floodex 2021 will be held at ExCel, London on the 

9th and 10th November 2021. 

 

 

  B.1947 Consulting Engineersô Report, including planning and consenting matters 

 

 The Board considered the Report of the Consulting Engineers. 

 

 Miss Ablett referred to the Consulting Engineerôs comment relating to the corroded pump 

bolts on pump 1 at Bedlam Bridge pumping station and his recommendation that these be replaced 

in the summer.  
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 The Chairman enquired when Pump No. 1 was likely to need an overhaul and whether the 

bolts could be replaced at that time.  Miss Ablett advised that she would have to speak with the 

Consulting Engineer and request he contacts the Chairman.  

 

 Members agreed that, as the pump bolts were under water and the wet well would need de-

watering, a quotation should be obtained from the Consulting Engineer and sent to the Chairman 

and Vice Chairman.   They also requested that the Consulting Engineer contact the Chairman to 

discuss the timing of an overhaul of Pump No. 1 at Bedlam Bridge pumping station.  

 

 Miss Ablett reported on several problems experienced with various electricity meters, one of 

which had been ongoing for 5 years. 

 

 She further reported that in February 2020 she and the Consulting Engineer had met with 

Anglia Farmers and it was agreed that a site meeting should be arranged to include Anglia Farmers, 

the supplier, UK Power Networks, the Middle Level Commissionersô Mechanical and Electrical 

Engineer, and the Boardôs Chairman and District Foreman.   It was hoped that a meeting on site 

may help to resolve the matter.   However, due to the COVID-19 restrictions, this meeting had not 

taken place but now that restrictions were being eased she had contacted Anglia Farmers again and 

asked that this meeting be rescheduled as soon as possible 

 

 Planning Matters 

 

 Miss Ablett referred to planning section of the Consulting Engineerôs report. 

 

RESOLVED 

 

 i)  That the Report and the actions referred to therein be approved. 

 

 ii)   Bedlam Bridge Pumping Station 

 

  a) That the Consulting Engineer obtain a quotation for the replacement of the corroded 

bolts and send to the Chairman and Vice Chairman. 

   

  b)  That the Consulting Engineer contact the Chairman to discuss the corroded bolts and 

the timing of an overhaul of Pump No. 1. 

 

 iv)  That, in an effort to resolve the issue regarding the electricity meter at Nordelph 

pumping station, a site meeting be arranged with all the relevant parties. 

  

 v)  That the Planning Engineer continues to review planning applications and all 

correspondence received. 

 

(NB) -  Messrs A and J Quail  declared interests in planning application (MLC Ref No. 509) 

received for Mr J Quail. 

 

 

 B.1948 Finance Committee Report 

 

 The Chairman reported that no Finance Committee had been held since the last meeting of the 

Board. 
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  B.1949 Capital Improvement Programme 

 

 Members considered the Board's future Capital Improvement Programme. 

 

 Miss Ablett referred to costs relating to the electrification of Cock Fen pumping station and 

for asset refurbishments, as discussed previously.  She also referred to other expenditure that had 

been programmed and advised that the Board needed to consider how this expenditure was to be 

funded in the future.  

 

 She reported that the Consulting Engineer had programmed £1,100,000 for the replacement of 

Nordelph pumping station in year 6 (2026/2027) and this had been included in the Environment 

Agencyôs Project Application and Funding System.  

 

 The Clerk advised that the expenditure had deliberately been programmed for year 6 as this 

was considered the time the station would be approaching its end of life. 

 

 Miss Ablett referred to the Tactical Plans works in the Consulting Engineers report and 

advised that the works undertaken indicated that the funding should be available for the replacement 

of the Nordelph pumping station. 

 

 The Clerk advised the Board that it should seriously consider replacing Nordelph pumping 

station, especially as there was potential for the project to be fully funded by grant-in-aid, and that if 

the Board decided to proceed with a grant-in-aid application they should allow a 3-year period from 

making the decision to commencing with the construction of the pumping station. 

 

 Miss Ablett advised that should the Board wish to proceed with a grant-in-aid application a 

business case would have to be produced at a cost to the Board but if the grant-in-aid bid was 

successful and the project was 100% funded these costs could be recovered.  She enquired how the 

Board wished to proceed. 

 

 The Chairman enquired of the likely cost of a business case which the Clerk advised would be 

in the region of between £10,000-£15,000. 

 

 After consideration, Members agreed that the matter should be discussed by the Finance 

Committee and reported back to the next meeting of the Board. 

 

RESOLVED 

 

 i) That the Capital Programme be approved in principle and reviewed at the next meeting 

of the Board. 

 

 ii)  That the Finance Committee discuss the matter of a grant-in-aid application for the 

replacement of Nordelph pumping station and report back to the next meeting of the Board. 

 

 

  B.1950 Maintenance Work in the District 

 

a) District Work Report ï January ï May 2021 

 

  The Board considered the District Work Report. 

 

RESOLVED 

 

 That the Report and the actions referred to therein be approved. 
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 b) Drainworks Programme 2021/2022 

 

 With reference to minute B.407, the Board gave consideration to maintenance work 

required in 2010/2022. 

 

RESOLVED 

 

That the programme be approved and the District Officers be authorised to undertake the 

necessary maintenance work. 

 

 

  B.1951 District Labour 

  Board's Employee's Wages 

 

Miss Ablett reported that during the financial year 2020/2021 overtime payments had been 

made as indicated on the Supplementary Schedule. 

 

 

  B.1952 Chemical Weed Control of District Drains 

 

 With reference to minute B.1881, the Chairman confirmed that no works had been undertaken 

and he was not aware of there being any issues. 

 

 

  B.1953 District Officersô Fees 

 

 a) The Board gave consideration to the District Officer's fees for 2021/2022. 

 

 b) The Board gave consideration to the expenses payable to Mr Goodger and Mr Clabon. 

 

RESOLVED 

 

 i) The Board agree that the sum of £3,595.00 be allowed for the services of the District 

Officers for 2021/2022. 

 

 ii)  That the Board agree that a sum of up to £925.00 for expenses be allowed and split 

between the District Officers as necessary. 

 

(NB) ï The Chairman and the Vice Chairman declared interests when these items were discussed. 

 

 

  B.1954 Conservation Officer's BAP Report 

 

 Members considered and approved the most recent BAP report. 

 

 

  B.1955 State-aided Schemes 

 

 Consideration was given to the desirability of undertaking further State-aided Schemes in the 

District and whether any future proposals should be included in the capital forecasts provided to the 

Environment Agency.   
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RESOLVED 

 

 That no proposals be formulated at the present time. 

 

 

  B.1956 Charges for hire of plant when engaged on private work 

 

 Consideration was given to whether any revisions were necessary in the Boardôs charges for 

hiring plant for private work (last reviewed ï May 2020). 

 

 Flail mower 

 

 Present charge - £35 per hour (inclusive of operatorôs wages) 

 

RESOLVED 

 

 That the hire charge be increased to £37 per hour. 

 

 

  B.1957 Environment Agency ï Precepts 

 

 Miss Ablett reported that the Environment Agency had issued the precept for 2021/2022 in the 

sum of £55,928.00 (the precept for 2020/2021 being £55,928.00). 

 

 

  B.1958 Contravention of Byelaws ï Outfall at Prospect Farm 

 

 Miss Ablett reported that in November 2020 the Consulting Engineer had been advised that a 

pipe had been installed through the bank along Red Barn Drove.   The Consulting Engineer had 

visited the site and spoken with the resident on a number of occasions advising him that he needed 

to  apply for consent.   In an effort to speed up the process, the Consulting Engineer had supplied 

the resident with the relevant consent application forms for completion, but nothing has been 

received. 

 

The Chairman considered that in the absence of a consent application being submitted the 

pipe should be removed and the Clerk should write to the resident advising him of the Boardôs 

position regarding the matter.  Members agreed this was the best course of action.  

 

RESOLVED 

 

That a letter be sent to the resident giving him 14 days to apply for the necessary byelaw 

consent and to advise that should an application not be forthcoming the pipe will be removed. 

 

 

  B.1959 Determination of annual value for rating purposes 

 

 The Board considered the recommendation for the determination of annual value for rating 

purposes. 

 

RESOLVED 

 

i) That the determination recommended be adopted by the Board. 
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 ii)  That the Clerk be empowered to serve notices and to take such other action as may be 

necessary to comply with statutory requirements.   

   

 iii)  That the Chairman and the Clerk be empowered to authorise appropriate action on 

behalf of the Board in connection with any appeal against the determination. 

 

 

  B.1960 Rate arrears 

 

 Consideration was given to writing off rate arrears amounting to £1.47. 

 

RESOLVED 

 

 That the arrears be written off. 

 

 

  B.1961 Contributions from Developers 

 

 With reference to minute B.272(b), Miss Ablett reported that contributions towards the cost of 

dealing with the increased flow or volume of surface water run-off and treated effluent volume have 

been received. 

 

 

  B.1962 Health and Safety 

 

 Further to minute B.1927, the Chairman referred to the report received from Cope Safety 

Management following their visit to the District on the 21st January 2021. 

  

 The Vice Chairman reported that the meeting with Cope Safety Management had gone very 

well and they were pleased with the work the Board had done and was continuing to do.   He  

confirmed that all matters highlighted at the inspection had been attended to. 

 

 The Chairman thanked the Boardôs employee for undertaking some of the work that had been 

necessary. 

 

 The Clerk congratulated the Board on receiving a positive report from Cope Safety 

Management as health and safety was such an important issue. 

 

 

  B.1963 Review of Internal Controls and appointment of Internal Auditor 

 

 Members considered and expressed satisfaction with the current system of Internal Controls. 

 

 Miss Ablett advised that their Internal Auditor, Whiting & Partners, were in the third year of a 

three year contract and that normally we would be tendering for this work at this stage.   However, 

with COVID-19 the Middle Level Commissioners had approached Whiting & Partners and asked if 

they would be prepared to continue into a fourth year on the same terms.   They had agreed.   It was 

also being proposed that going forward auditors be invited to tender for a five-year term, the 

principle being that this gave both parties certainty over a longer period.   For the Boards this meant 

that the investment in time in getting a new auditor up to speed represented better value. 
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RESOLVED 

 

 That the Board approve the one-year extension of the appointment of Whiting & Partners as 

Internal Auditor and to support the proposal for a five year contract to be tendered thereafter. 

 

 

  B.1964 Risk Management Assessment  

 

 a) The Board considered and expressed satisfaction with their current Risk Management 

Policy. 

 

b) The Board considered and approved the insured value of their buildings. 

 

 Miss Ablett enquired whether the Board wished for a professional valuation to be 

carried out on Nordelph bungalow. 

 

RESOLVED 

 

 That the Finance Committee discuss the valuation of Nordelph bungalow.   

 

 

  B.1965 Exercise of Public Rights 

 

 Miss Ablett referred to the publishing of the Notice of Public Rights and publication of 

unaudited Annual Return, Statement of Accounts, Annual Governance Statement and the Notice of 

Conclusion of the Audit and right to inspect the Annual Return. 

 

 

  B.1966 Annual Governance Statement ï 2020/2021 

 

 The Board considered and approved the Annual Governance Statement for the year ended on 

the 31st March 2021. 

 

RESOLVED 

 

 That the Chairman be authorised to sign the Annual Governance Statement, on behalf of the 

Board, for the financial year ending 31st March 2021. 

 

 

  B.1967 Payments 

 

 The Board considered and approved payments amounting to £345,649.42 which had been 

made during the financial year 2020/2021. 

 

(NB) ï The Chairman and Vice Chairman declared interests in the payments made to them. 

 

(NB) ï Mr Bliss declared an interest in the payment made to H G Bliss Farms Ltd. 

 

(NB) ï Councillor Sutton declared an interest (as Members of the Middle Level Board) in the 

payments made to the Middle Level Commissioners. 
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  B.1968 Annual Accounts of the Board ï 2020/2021 

 

 The Board considered and approved the Annual Accounts and bank reconciliation for the year 

ended on the 31st March 2021 as required in the Audit Regulations. 

 

RESOLVED 

 

 That the Chairman be authorised to sign the Annual Return, on behalf of the Board, for the 

financial year ending 31st March 2021. 

 

 

B.1969 Expenditure estimates and special levy and drainage rate requirements 

2021/2022 

 

 The Board considered estimates of expenditure and proposals for special levy and drainage 

rates in respect of the financial year 2021/2022 and were informed by Miss Ablett that under the 

Land Drainage Act 1991 the proportions of their net expenditure to be met by drainage rates on 

agricultural hereditaments and by special levy on local billing authorities would be respectively 

75.71% and 24.29%. 

 

RESOLVED 

 

i) That the estimates be approved. 

 

 ii)  That a total sum of £206,929 be raised by drainage rates and special levy. 

 

iii)  That the amounts comprised in the sum referred to in ii) above to be raised by drainage 

rates and to be met by special levy are £156,666 and £50,263 respectively. 

 

 iv) That a rate of 22.0p in the £ be laid and assessed on Agricultural hereditaments in the 

District. 

 

  v) a) That a Special levy of £30,135 be made and issued to the Borough Council of 

Kings Lynn and West Norfolk for the purpose of meeting such expenditure. 

 

  b) That a Special levy of £20,128 be made and issued to Fenland District Council for 

the purpose of meeting such expenditure. 

 

 vi) That the seal of the Board be affixed to the record of drainage rates and special levies 

and to the special levies referred to in resolution (v). 

 

 vii) That the Clerk be authorised to recover all unpaid rates and levies by such statutory 

powers as may be available. 

 

 

  B.1970 Display of rate notice 

 

RESOLVED 

 

 That notice of the rate be affixed within the District in accordance with Section 48(3)(a) of 

the Land Drainage Act 1991. 
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B.1971 Dates of next Meetings 

 

 The Chairman wished to thank all Members who had assisted during the significant rainfall 

events as their assistance was much appreciated. 

 

RESOLVED 

 

 That the next Meetings of the Board be held as follows, viz:- 

 

  i) Monday the 28th June 2021 prior to which the District Inspection will  be held at 

5.00pm. 

 

   The Vice Chairman enquired whether there would be any objections to inviting 

some of the younger generation of farmers to the Inspection for a trip around the 

District to get an understanding of the work undertaken by the Board and this was 

approved. 

 

  ii) Monday the 17th January 2022 at 6.00pm.  
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UPWELL INTERNAL DRAINAGE BOARD  

 

At a Meeting of the Upwell Internal Drainage Board 

held at the Lamb and Flag Public House, Welney on Monday 28th June 2021 

 

PRESENT 

 

   K Goodger Esq (Chairman)  C F Hartley Esq 

   P Clabon Esq (Vice Chairman) J Kirk Esq 

   H G Bliss Esq    A Quail Esq 

   S A Calton Esq   J Quail Esq 

   R D Gladwin Esq   B Rackley Esq 

C N T Rose Esq 

 

   

 Miss Samantha Ablett (representing the Clerk to the Board) and Carl Nunn (District Officer) 

were in attendance.  Messrs Will Gladwin, Paul Hartley, Sean Goodger and Alex Clabon                                                  

attended as members of the public. 

 

 

  Apologies for absence 

 

 Apologies for absence were received from S Hartley Esq, R S Means Esq, B Scott Esq and W 

Sutton Esq. 

 

 

  B.1972 Hales Drove, Old Croft River 

 

 Further to minute B.1939, the Chairman confirmed that the piles for the works at Hales Drove, 

Old Croft River had been delivered and the Board would now be requesting access so that the 

works could be undertaken later in the summer. 

 

 

  B.1973 Smart Level System/District Wide Telemetry Bid 

 

 Further to minute B.1946(iii) , the Chairman reported that following the last Board meeting 

he had received a quotation for the installation of telemetry at the pumping stations, which was in 

the region of £2,400 net of VAT per pumping station and reminded Members that the Boardôs 

contribution would be 50% of the total net costs.   He advised that the installation of telemetry at 

Cock Fen pumping station would be delayed due to the electrification work. 

 

The Chairman enquired when the grant funding for the installation of the telemetry would 

be available and Miss Ablett advised she would ask the Clerk for confirmation of a date. 

 

RESOLVED 

 

 That the Clerk advise of a date the grant funding would be made available for the 

installation of telemetry. 

 

 

  B.1974 Inspection of District 
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 With reference to minute B.1897(iii) , the Inspection of the District embraced (inter alia):- 

1) Cock Fen Pumping Station 

 

Those present viewed the pumping station and the Chairman advised the members of 

the public present of the planned electrification of the pumping station and that the Board 

were waiting for UK Power Networks to install the 3-phase electricity supply, which was 

anticipated to be completed in March 2022, ready for the installation of electric motors and 

panel in May/June 2022. 

 

 The Chairman reported that some works were required to the pumping station and 

referred to new support being required around the pumps underneath the corroded chequer 

plate, together with replacement of the corroded chequer floor plates around the pipework.   

The Consulting Engineer had been advised of these works but due to COVID-19 restrictions 

they had been delayed.  The District Foreman advised that he would contact the Consulting 

Engineer to arrange for the repairs to be undertaken. 

 

 The District Foreman reported the dwell sensors on the automatic weedscreen cleaner 

were faulty and confirmed that these had been inspected by the Consulting Engineer and 

would be repaired in due course. 

 

RESOLVED 

 

 That the Consulting Engineer be instructed to carry out support works around the pumps 

underneath the corroded chequer plate and replace both chequer floor plates around the 

pipework. 

 

2)  Flint House Structure, Flint House Road 

 

 Those present viewed damage to the headwall. 

 

 The Chairman reminded Members of the report received in June 2020 from the 

Technician for Bridge Maintenance at Norfolk County Council and of their request for works 

to be carried out to the headwalls and wingwalls.   Whilst he acknowledged that the Board 

was responsible for repairs to the headwalls as these, together with the original water control 

structure, had been installed by the Board, he was uncertain whether the Board were also 

responsible for the repairs to the wingwalls as the drain was in situ before the roadway and 

therefore he considered Highways should be responsible.  He requested that before a decision 

was made the Clerk revisits the Boardôs position regarding ownership of the structure and the 

repairs considered necessary. 

 

RESOLVED 

 

 That the Clerk revisits the Boardôs position regarding ownership of the structure and 

advises the Chairman and Vice Chairman accordingly. 

 

3)  Upwell Fen Pumping Station 

 

 Those present viewed the pumping station. 

 

The District Foreman advised that there was a problem with the time clock on the 

electricity meter, which could result in the electricity usage being charged at the incorrect 

rate. Miss Ablett reported that Anglia Farmers had requested further information and 

photographic evidence.  The District Foreman advised that he required a camera that could be 
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installed to record the meter movement over a 24-hour period to identify when the peak rates 

were being applied. 

 

The Chairman suggested a dashcam be used to record the meter and advised he would 

supply one to the pump attendant.  

 

RESOLVED 

 

 That the Chairman provide the Boardôs employee with a dashcam so that the electricity 

meter could be monitored and photographic evidence submitted to Anglia Farmers for their 

review. 

 

4)  Nordelph Pumping Station  

 

 Those present viewed the pumping station.  

 

 The Vice Chairman expressed his dissatisfaction with the tidiness and amount of scrap 

metal stored alongside the pumping station. 

 

 Miss Ablett reminded Members of the ongoing issue with the electricity meter at the 

pumping station and that, as it appeared COVID-19 restrictions would be lifted shortly, she 

would contact Anglia Farmers to arrange a meeting on site with the Chairman, the District 

Foreman,  UK Power Networks, the electricity supplier, the Consulting Engineer and a 

representative from Anglia Farmers.  

 

 The District Foreman reported he was experiencing problems with the drainage system 

at the Boardôs bungalow. This was discussed by Members and it was agreed that three 

quotations should be obtained for making good the pipework from the bungalow to the septic 

tank and installing a soakaway.   

 

 It was noted there were trees within the Boardôs 9 metre maintenance strip in 

contravention of the Boardôs Byelaws and which were restricting maintenance works along 

the drain from the Nordelph pump to Crouches reservoir, running parallel to Pophamôs Eau.   

The Chairman requested that this matter be included on the agenda for the next meeting for 

the Board to discuss further. 

 

 The District Foreman enquired of the rights of way past the Boardôs bungalow. 

 

RESOLVED 

 

 i) That the district foreman tidy and clear the site of the scrap metal. 

 

  ii)  That the Clerk contact Anglia Farmers to arrange a site meeting with a view 

to resolving the issue regarding the electricity meter. 

 

  iii)  That the Consulting Engineer be requested to obtain 3 quotations for the 

drainage works at the Boardôs bungalow. 

 

iv) Contravention of Byelaws ï Trees planted at the drain from the Nordelph pump to 

Crouches Reservoir, running parallel to Pophamôs Eau. 

 

 That this be included as an agenda item for the next meeting of the Board.  
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 v) That the Clerk investigate whether a right of way exists past the Boardôs 

bungalow. 

 

5)  The Old Croft Outlet 

 

 Those present inspected the debris and overgrown vegetation at the Old Croft Outlet 

and enquired what action was being taken. 

 

 The Chairman advised that following the last meeting the Clerk had been asked to 

investigate who was responsible for the removal of the debris. 

 

 The District Foreman reported that the Consulting Engineer had contacted him to 

ascertain the exact location, but he had heard nothing further. 

 

RESOLVED 

 

 That the Clerk investigate who is responsible for the removal of the debris and 

vegetation so that arrangements can be made for itsô removal. 

 

6)  Bedlam Bridge Pumping Station 

 

 Those present viewed the pumping station. 

 

 

 

 

ééééééééééé.. 

Chairman 

17th January 2022 
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¦ǇǿŜƭƭ L5. 5ƛǎǘǊƛŎǘ CƻǊŜƳŀƴΩǎ wŜǇƻǊǘ -  May 2021 to January 2022 
 
Drainworks 
 
The 2022 Drainworks Programme will continue as it has done for the past few years, splitting the district 
into two parts with the 2022 campaign concentrating on the Bedlam Bridge and Christchurch side of the 
district while dealing with any other issues that may arise across the district. 
 
The 2021 Drainworks Programme has virtually all been completed although parts of the Old Croft through 
Welney along the roadside have yet to be completed due to attempting to schedule the works during road 
closures when the wash road is flooded to minimise any disruptions with traffic. 
The piling behind the 3 properties in Welney opposite Hale drove was completed in late November to 
protect the bank behind the properties. 
The leak from the 16ft river into our system by the Old Pump House near Bedlam Bridge has been resolved 
with the backfilling of clay and a culvert to hold it in place. 
 
A new Fenstock is due to be installed at Mumby's Drove in the early part of next year to control the outfall 
of water to the Sixteen Foot. 
 

Pumping Stations 
 
Bedlam Bridge - Both pumps are working well with pump 2 on duty and pump 1 on standby. The 
weedscreen cleaner is working fine since the overhaul last January. 
 
Padgetts Pump - The pump is running well at the moment. The lock on the cabinet seized so the bolts 
holding the door on had to be cut off so the lock I could repair the lock then replaced the door with new 
bolts. It has not been a problem since. 
 
Cock Fen Pump - Both engines are currently running well with Pump 2 on duty. I am currently waiting on 
the Middle Level workshop who are going to repair the metal flooring around the pipework which has 
severe metal fatigue. As far as I am aware, the station will be upgraded to electric motors this summer. 
 
Upwell Fen Pump - The pump is working well and the weedscreen is currently running well with no issues. 
 
Nordelph - The pump is running well although there has been a substantial amount of weed being pulled 
down and has taken quite a bit of time to remove it and get the water to winter level. The electric meter is 
still faulty although UK power was out last week and seems to be the only way forward is a CT meter which 
will most likely delayed as to who will stand the large cost of fitment. 
 
All pumps are at winter levels with the exception of Cock Fen which is being held a little higher while 
nearby reservoirs are being filled but will be at its low level as soon as they are filled. At the moment the 
pump hours are all well down at this current time due to a fairly dry November/December.  
 

Sherbourne Flailmower 
 
The Flailmower has performed well again this season, although there is a lot of wear and tear particularly 
with the axle mount and brackets allowing movement and causing damage to the mounting bolts. I am 
currently waiting for new bolts to refit the mounting bracket to the axle of the tractor. It has also had 2 new 
hydraulic hoses to the head pump and required welding to the under-side of the flail cover due to metal 
fatigue as well as the usual rotor and roller bearings. 
Considering the flailmower has now done 6 seasons it is only to be expected to have more wear and tear 
issues as we usually change the machine after 5 seasons. 
 

Isuzu Truck  
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The truck has been going well and on it recent MOT in October only required 3 light bulbs. It is due for a 
routine service in January. 
 

New Holland Tractor 
 
The tractor has been running well and had its 2400 service in September although it had to go back to 
Pecks in October for a brake issue and to have the catalytic convertor cleaned due to blue build up in the 
exhaust. 
 

Summary 
 
All pumps are working well and ready for any weather changes, hopefully the rain will stay away over the 
festive period as it would be nice to have a bit of time off this year after last yearΩs deluge of water!!! 
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